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February 1, 2008

The Honorable Julia Patterson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Patterson:

Enclosed are the report on city of Kirkland annexation efforts and a proposed motion adopting the report.  The report responds to a 2008 budget proviso calling for a study that includes an update of Kirkland’s progress toward annexation of the Juanita-Finn Hill-Kingsgate Potential Annexation Area (PAA); a substantive discussion of the city’s recent request of $410,000 to the King County Council to fund certain pre-annexation activities during the council’s 2008 budget deliberation process; and the presentation of options to fund the city’s request and the Executive’s recommendation.  
The proviso reads as follows:

Of this appropriation, $50,000 shall not be encumbered or expended unless, by February 1, 2008, OMB has transmitted, and the council has approved by motion, a report on the progress of the city of Kirkland towards annexation of the Kirkland Potential Annexation Area. At a minimum, the study will include: (1) a discussion of the communication and outreach plan for the area; (2) a detailed discussion of the GIS mapping needs for the area and any areas of deficiency between what the city feels is needed and what could be provided by the county GIS division; and (3) a discussion of the needs for a fiscal model and any areas of deficiency between what the city feels is needed and what the county could provide.  Furthermore, the report will provide options for funding such activities as well as the executive's preferred alternative for doing so. 

The attached report addresses all of the areas specified in the proviso with specific attention to the GIS mapping component in consultation with King County’s GIS division.
As context for the report and consideration of Kirkland’s autumn funding request to the County Council, it is important to recognize where the city stands currently in its own decision making process regarding annexation.  At its January 15, 2008 City Council meeting, the Kirkland council delayed its formal decision on whether it would formally proceed with the annexation and initiate the election process until April 2008.  This further deferment of the “go no-go”decision, as the city refers to it, was to allow additional time for more analysis of ways to reduce the cost of annexation through service level reductions and by decreasing the size of the annexation to less than the entire PAA.  In deferring this decision, the City Council acknowledged that the delay would mean that the city would be unable to proceed with an annexation vote in 2008 given the schedule requirements set in state law for the required Boundary Review Board process as well as the timelines of election law.  Accordingly, the city noted that the earliest vote it could have is November 2009 with an effective date no sooner than early 2010.   By delaying its decision, the timing and urgency of the city’s October 2007 request for county funding of annexation activities are affected.
When the city funding request was made to the County Council, it was premised on the assumption that the City Council was poised to make a decision about placing annexation on the November 2008 ballot by the end of the 2007.  Accordingly, the city identified that it would undertake a considerable amount of work to prepare for both the election and most importantly, for the provision of services in early 2009, assuming the successful annexation of the area.  With the city’s decision to delay and in effect, take the 2008 annexation election option off the table, the pressure to complete the majority of this work in the near term is relieved.  While I am disappointed that residents in the Kirkland PAA will continue to wait in uncertainty regarding the city’s final decision and timeline, the delay does provide the county and the city additional time to any or all of the various issues identified in their funding request.  
I would note that the additional the communications and public outreach; GIS mapping, and legal services components, as described by the city, are items that would be needed only after the City Council decided to move forward.  I would also note that we have partnered extensively to date with Kirkland on public outreach and in funding part of their early fiscal analysis and community surveys.

Based on recent discussions between Kirkland city staff and the county’s annexation initiative team, the possibility of county assistance with the cost of additional financial modeling is the remaining item for which the city might need county support in advance of the City Council’s pending decision.  The county has already provided nearly $30,000 in reimbursement of survey and consultant study costs to the city.  This level is consistent with the level of pre-annexation funding the county has contributed to other annexation partner cities.  With that said, given the significant population size of this PAA,  I continue to be open to providing additional, but limited, direct financial support for city financial modeling as well as staff support in advance of an affirmative decision by the city of Kirkland to move ahead with its annexation efforts.
As requested, the attached report describes several funding alternatives for addressing the city’s request and connects those options to the policy framework adopted by the council in Motion 12018 and the county’s practice with other city annexation partners to date.  Given the significant budget challenges we will face in 2009, I could only support using remaining annexation incentive funds or existing dedicated county resources as the funding source for all or part of the city’s request.  I would not support the provision of additional General Fund resources for this request.  Further, to address the city’s areas of need, my preference is to utilize existing King County and city resources whenever possible and to use consulting resources only when it is determined that other internal options are not feasible, available, or economical.  
Options to fund the city’s request include:

· Fund all or part of the city request from in advance the city’s decision to proceed with an annexation and an agreement with the county.  
· Fund all or part the city request in advance of the city’s decision to proceed with an annexation and an agreement with the county but with the understanding and agreement that the city would reimburse the county in full for these costs if the city does not move forward with an annexation vote by a certain date; 
· Agree to reimburse the city for all or part of this work but only after the city decides to proceed with annexation.
· Fund all or part of the city request as specific elements of an interlocal agreement only after the city decides to proceed with annexation.
My preference for funding further pre-annexation activities by the city of Kirkland is to do so in the context of negotiating a county-city annexation transition interlocal agreement (ILA) as that option is consistent with the direction of Motion 12018.  In November 2007, I proposed a preliminary annexation incentive offer totaling $2.5 million of financial support linked to annexation as well as commitment to completion of multiple capital projects in advance of annexation to the city of Kirkland based on a November 2008 election date and a March 2009 effective date.  In addition, I offered to begin negotiations of an ILA that would address annexation timelines; transition of services including short term opportunities for contracting with the county to address service ramp up challenges, the advancement of partial incentive funding after a vote public but before the effective date of annexation to support operational transition needs such as GIS mapping, shared election costs, as well as completion of certain capital projects.  The city’s revised decision timeline provides ample time to discuss and explore these items and others and formalize them in an agreement.  
Because of its large population and city and resident interest, I identified the urban unincorporated communities of Finn Hill, Juanita, and Kingsgate as a priority focus area for the Annexation Initiative in 2004.  I recognize and appreciate Councilmember Hague’s consistent leadership on the Kirkland annexation issue and her priority to advance annexation efforts.  Over the past three years, with Councilmember Hague, we have worked to collaborate with the city in examining the issues and obstacles they have identified for this potential expansion of the city and will continue to do so.     
The proposed motion to accept the report is provided as well.  I would ask that the County Council review this report and adopt the proposed motion in compliance with the 2008 budget proviso so that the $50,000 expenditure restriction in the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) is lifted so OMB can proceed with its work efforts.  If there are any questions, please contact Elissa Benson, Annexation Initiative Manager, Office of Management and Budget at 206-296-3414. 
Sincerely,
Ron Sims

King County Executive
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